SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
15th December, 2004

Meeting commenced:
10.00 a.m.
"
ended:
12.20 p.m. fillin "end time" 
PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Witkowski) - in the Chair

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, Broughton, Burgoyne, Clague, Clarke, Compton, Cooke, Cullen, Dawson, Devine, Dobbs, Fernandez, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray, Heywood, Hinds, Holt, Howard, Hudson, Humphreys, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, B. Lea, M. Lea, Lewis, Lightup, Lindley, Macdonald, Mann, McIntyre, Merry, Miller, Morris, Mullen, Jane Murphy, B.P. Murphy, Owen, Pennington, Perkins, Pooley, Powell, Salmon, Sheehy, Slater, Smyth, Warmisham, Warner and Wilson 

95.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Connor, Hepworth, Hulmes, Hunt, Lancaster, J. Murphy and Slater.

The Mayor and Members asked that a letter be sent to Councillor J. Murphy, on their behalf, wishing him a speedy recovery and return to good health.

96.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 17th November, 2004, and of the special Council held on 29th November, 2004, were approved as correct records.

In response to a matter arising from the minutes, mentioned by Councillor Ian Macdonald, Councillor John Merry indicated that he would provide all Members with details on the North West Regional Assembly.

97.
CASUAL VACANCY - ECCLES WARD
The Mayor and Members welcomed newly elected Councillor Jane Murphy to her first Council meeting and noted the report of the Chief Executive and Returning Officer, indicating that Jane Murphy had been duly elected to the Office of Councillor of the City Council for the Eccles Ward on 25th November, 2004, until May, 2006.

98.
LICENSING ACT 2003
Councillor Doris Fernandez, Chair of the Licensing Regulatory Panel, presented a report on the Licensing Act 2003 which  

· indicated that the Council would become the Licensing Authority for Salford and, therefore, a Licensing Policy Statement had been produced to guide the Council when considering licence applications under the Act;

· set out details of the consultation exercise and responses, and

· contained details for establishing Licensing Panels and Sub-Panels to undertake functions under the Act.

Councillors Norman Owen and Robin Garrido indicated that they welcomed the report and asked that the arrangements be continually monitored and reviewed.

Councillor Maureen Lea referred to the environmental implications and the need to continually support developments under the Act.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the adoption of the Licensing Policy Statement be approved.



(2) THAT the proposal to establish a Licensing Panel and four Sub-Panels to undertake functions imposed on the Council by the Licensing Act 2003 be approved.

99.
RECEIPT OF PETITIONS/COMMUNICATIONS
	Councillor
	Subject of Petition
	Directorate

	Antrobus
	From members of the Eccles and District Local History Society and local residents, requesting the Council to make every effort to preserve the Old Warke House, Walkden Road, Worsley, which was the subject of a planning application to demolish the building, and, in the event of this not being possible, to arrange for a full survey and architectural features to be listed and saved.
	Housing and Planning

	Mrs. Morris
	From a number of local residents requesting that the alleyway between Swanage Road and Old Parrin Lane be closed due to criminal activity and vandalism; and requesting that the Police take action against youths causing anti-social behaviour.
	Chief Executive (Crime and Disorder)

	Salmon
	From staff and patients of the Windsor Dental Practice asking that parking restrictions in the vicinity of the premises be removed to improve parking facilities.
	Housing and Planning


100.
CONSTITUTIONAL ARRANGEMENTS FOR NEW PLANNING SYSTEM
A report of the Strategic Director for Housing and Planning, setting out the political process for approving documents produced under the new planning system, was submitted.

In response to a question from Councillor Karen Garrido, Councillor Derek Antrobus reported that the process would be continually monitored and reviewed as necessary.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be approved; and that the Council Constitution be amended accordingly (see Minute 105 below which refers).

101.
GREATER MANCHESTER HEALTH SCRUTINY PANEL
A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services was submitted which described changes in the scrutiny arrangements for cross-boundary health services within Greater Manchester and sought appropriate amendments to the Council Constitution.

In response to questions from Councillors Cooke and Robin Garrido the Leader explained that the three main political parties were each represented on  the Greater Manchester Health Scrutiny Panel  on a proportional basis with the Chair currently being a Member of the majority party. 


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT, in accordance with Article 11.2(a) of the Council Constitution, the Greater Manchester Health Scrutiny Panel be appointed as a Joint Committee of this Council and the other nine District Councils within Greater Manchester.



(2) THAT, pursuant to section 8 of the Health and Social Care Act 2001, this Council authorises the Greater Manchester Health Scrutiny Panel to undertake the scrutiny of strategic and conurbation-wide cross-boundary health services in accordance with the arrangements set out in the report, now submitted.



(3) THAT the Protocol for the Greater Manchester Health Scrutiny Panel and the suggested mechanism for achieving political balance on that body, as set out in the Appendices to the report, now submitted, be approved.



(4) THAT the necessary changes be made to the Council Constitution to reflect the arrangements for the Greater Manchester Health Scrutiny Panel.

102.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS REGARDING FUNCTIONS OF


OTHER AUTHORITIES, ETC.

(a)
Fire and Civil Defence
Councillor George Wilson confirmed that he would submit a brief overview on current issues concerning Fire and Civil Defence, (including the control centre matter raised by Councillor Norman Owen) at the January, 2005, Council meeting.


(b)
Passenger Transport

In response to comments from Councillor Ian Macdonald, Councillor Barry Warner (i) indicated that the Greater Manchester Passenger Transport Executive were opposed to any proposals for the North West Regional Authority to be given responsibility for transport issues in the north west, and (ii) confirmed that the Leigh Guided Busway and JETTs had been identified as low priority schemes in comparison with other transport schemes.

In response to a comment from Councillor Geoffrey Ainsworth, Councillor Barry Warner confirmed that the Council would be supporting the Root and Branch Review in respect of transport infrastructure requirements in the vicinity of Hope Hospital.

103.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council
In respect of questions asked by the Members indicated, Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council responded as follows.


(i)
Councillor Robin Garrido asked the Leader if he was satisfied with progress with the development of the LIFT Centres.  Councillor John Merry indicated that the development of the Centres needed to be resolved as quickly as possible and in the right manner.


(ii)
Councillor Geoffrey Ainsworth referred to the minutes of the Claremont, Weaste and Seedley Community Committee which were appended to the Council agenda and had not been endorsed as a true and accurate record by the Community Committee.  Councillor John Merry indicated that if the Council waited to receive minutes that had been confirmed, they would be at least two months old and that he would discuss this matter further with the Head of Law and Administration.


(iii)
Councillor Perkins referred to a number of issues concerning the sale of the  Buile Hill Mansion House.  Councillor John Merry reported on proposals to develop the building with private sector partnership and confirmed that it was proposed to involve English Heritage and the Georgian Society to discuss how the scheme could be enhanced.


(iv)
Councillor Karen Garrido asked for -

· confirmation as to the purpose of the Cabinet Members‘ Political meeting;

· a comment on the Cabinet meetings only lasting for a few minutes;

· further information on the Salford Innovation Forum considered as an exempt item at the Cabinet meeting held on 16th November, 2004; and

· information on the production of the Christmas cards by the Marketing and Communications team.



Councillor John Merry indicated that – 



>
the Cabinet Members’ Political Meeting was an occasional meeting to discuss political issues;



>
the minute of the Salford Innovation Forum was explicit and he was not prepared to alter procedures and he asked the Chief Executive to circulate a note to all Members of the Council on the Salford Innovation Park Proposal;



>
the Opposition Members were welcome to attend any Cabinet meetings to discuss issues; and



>
the expenditure on Christmas cards was wholly appropriate and not excessive.


(v)
Councillor John Merry commented on the use of the Novotel for the Cabinet Away Day, in response to a comment from Councillor Graham Compton, and indicated that the Worsley Courthouse was not used as the Cabinet would not wish to disrupt community activities taking place.


(b)
Lead Member for the Environment


(i)
In response to Councillor Norman Owen’s question regarding employment of Enforcement Officers, Councillor Maureen Lea reported on the current situation and action being taken, in partnership with the Police, to employ officers.


(ii)
In response to comments by Councillor Karen Garrido concerning the issuing of Street Trading Licences and the effect on local businesses, Councillor Derek Antrobus outlined the situation in respect of parking regulations and the erection of signs, and Councillor Maureen Lea reported on Licensing Regulations.  Councillor Lea indicated that consideration was being given to costs of licences and how to protect local traders and that a report on these issues would be submitted to the Council, in due course. 


(c)
Lead Member for Planning

In response to questions asked by the Members indicated, Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, responded as follows -


(i)
Councillor Vincent Devine referred to the unsightly condition of the former supermarket building on Bolton Road in Walkden.  Councillor Derek Antrobus confirmed that the owners had been issued with a Section 79 Notice to reinstate or demolish the building, and that demolition of the premises was to commence within the next month.


(ii)
Councillor Beryl Howard asked what action could be taken to prevent the unauthorised erection of advertisement signs.  Councillor Derek Antrobus indicated that he recognised this problem and he would discuss it further with the Legal Section.


(iii)
Councillor Geoffrey Ainsworth referred to -

· the UDP and the Policy to provide accommodation for families, referring to the number of planning applications to be considered by the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel on 16th December, 2004, whereby only 5% of applications for living accommodation were for family homes, with the remainder for flats/apartments.  Councillor Derek Antrobus indicated that he welcomed any applications from people wishing to develop in Salford and that the Council remained committed to developing family houses in appropriate areas and environments, hence the inclusion in the UDP;

· the proposed disposal of the former Greenwood School and whether there would be a requirement to provide only family houses.  Councillor Derek Antrobus indicated that there was no such requirement and that the proposals had been developed in full consultation with local residents; 

· the development of flats at the former Weaste Bus Depot and no observations being received from the Health and Safety Executive received.  Councillor Derek Antrobus reported that this planning application was to be considered by the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel at its meeting on 16th December, 2004, and would be addressed there; and

· the increase in planning applications  to develop on brownfield sites.  Councillor Derek Antrobus referred to the issue of contaminated land and the need for greater pressure to ensure the provision of more information regarding contamination/ flooding.


Councillor Roger Lightup reported on the excellent progress being made with the Cadishead Way By-Pass, which was ahead of schedule and under budget, and praised the excellent work and enthusiasm of officers.  He asked Councillor Antrobus to pass on his thanks to all those involved in the development.


(d)
Lead Member for Customer and Support Services

Councillor Bill Hinds, supported by other Members of the Council, wished Martin Smith, Director of Personnel and Performance, who would be retiring from the Authority, every success for the future.


(e)
Lead Member for Education Services

Councillor Keith Mann, in addressing questions asked, indicated that he would provide full responses to Councillor Graham Compton in respect of the use of the Novotel for Education Services, and Councillor Geoffrey Ainsworth, in respect of Stott Lane Playing Fields, and asked that advance notice of questions be given in future to enable informed responses to be given at Council meetings.


Councillor Iain Lindley indicated that he welcomed the decision for £200M to be made available to improve high schools within the City.

104.
ISSUES FOR CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

No issues were raised for Chairs of Scrutiny Committees.

105.
AMENDMENTS TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION

A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services, detailing proposed amendments to the Council Constitution, was submitted.


RESOLVED:
THAT amendments to the Council Constitution, as contained in the report now submitted, be approved.

106.
URGENT DECISION

RESOLVED:
THAT the report of the Chief Executive indicating that Councillor John Merry, as Leader of the Council, had agreed that Lead Member Decision No. 2807 (Appointment of Consortia to undertake the development of the Vision/Redevelopment Framework for Central Salford) should be treated as a matter of urgency, be noted.

107.
APPOINTMENTS

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT Councillor John Cullen be appointed as Executive Support Member for Culture and Sport.



(2) THAT Councillors Jane Murphy and John Mullen be appointed to fill the two Labour vacancies on the Community Health and Social Care Scrutiny Committee.



(3) THAT Councillor Jane Murphy be appointed to fill the Labour vacancy on the Customer and Support Services Scrutiny Committee.



(4) THAT Councillor John Cullen be appointed to fill the vacancy for a Member of the Labour Group on the Council Agenda Group.



(5) THAT Councillors B.P. Murphy and McIntyre be appointed to fill the two Labour vacancies on the Electoral Matters Members’ Working Party.



(6) THAT Councillor B. Lea be appointed to serve on the Environmental, Housing and Planning Scrutiny Committee.

108.
INFORMATION ITEMS

The following items had been circulated with the Council meeting agenda for information -


(a) List of Lead Member Decisions.


(b) Minutes of Cabinet.


(c) Minutes of Regulatory Panels.


(d) Minutes of Accounts Committee.


(e) Minutes of Community Committees.


(f) Scrutiny Committee Action Sheets.


(g) Forward Plan.
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